Draft
HORNING PARISH COUNCIL

Minutes of the Meeting held on Monday 02 September 2012
At 7pm in St Benet’s Hall
Present: Cllr D Turpin (in the Chair), P Iddon, P Bourke, P Kibler, B Ives, R Storey, C Moore, District Cllr McGoun, County Cllr Rice (arrived during the Meeting) and the Clerk, P Fyans.  Four Parishioners were in attendance.

1. Apologies for Absence and accepted: Cllrs Wilson, James and Evans.  County Cllr Rice sent his apologies for his late attendance due to another commitment.  

2. Declarations of Interest:  None
3. To approve Minutes of the Parish Council Meeting held on 06 August 12.  Draft Minutes, having been circulated, were unanimously agreed then signed by the Chairman.  

4. Matters arising from the minutes (not elsewhere on the Agenda); 
4.1 (5.4 from minutes dated 06 Aug), Cllr Turpin informed Mr Thurlow, Trees for Horning, that the netting around the base of 4 newly planted trees had been cut to allow access to trim the grass at the base of these trees.  Cllr Bourke confirmed that she would contact CGM Grounds Maintenance of this.

4.2 (5.14 Aug Minutes) Cllr Turpin confirmed that a Highways Meeting had been arranged with Mr P Reilly at 3pm 05 Sep 12.

4.3 Cllr Turpin advised of contact made from a Parishioner who regularly kept himself informed with Parish Council matters via the Noticeboard at Upper Street following an article placed in the Horning Reach.

4.4 The Clerk was asked if anything more had been heard from NNDC reference the relocation of the re-cycling bins, who confirmed nothing to date received.

5. Correspondence:
5.1 PCSO Bennett submitted the following report; 2 calls for concerns of safety, 1 road related call, 1 report of animal problems, 2 reports of rowdy or nuisance behaviour, 1 report of a theft (occurred in the Norwich area), 1 call for information purposes and 1 report of suspicious circumstances.  There was 1 reported crime, a theft of dinghy oars at the Ferry Marina.  In the same period last year there were 2 reported crimes, both of criminal damage.  PCSO also confirmed that she was holding a Police Surgery at the Village Hall Car Park on 15 Sep 12, 12 – 1pm. 

5.2. Following the success of the ‘Beating the Bounds’ event earlier this year, Parishioner Mrs A Turpin has requested the Council support a proposed event of a similar nature for next year to be included in the Broads Outdoor Festival.  The Council unanimously approved this.   
5.3 Parishioner M Tinge raised 4 points via e-mail on 30 Aug 12.  Firstly, as the contractor appointed to empty waste bins around the Parish Mr Tinge expressed his concerns about emptying dog waste from Green bins.  He informed the Council that as from 01 Sep 12 he would no longer carry out this task.  The Council were in full agreement that there was nothing illegal in placing this waste in green bins and whilst not a pleasant task, one which still must be carried out as per the litter contract.  The Clerk was requested to write to Mr Tinge explaining the situation and that 2 days notice was an unreasonable and insufficient time scale for his actions.  Mr Tinge should be asked to honour the contract which will be reviewed in Nov 12.  Secondly he requested Mitchells & Butler be contacted reference waste bins left outside the Swan, Cllr Iddon agreed to approach the landlord on this matter.  Mr Tinge also asked for an update on the relocation of the re-cycling bins and an update from the Parking sub-committee to which there is no further information at this time.    
5.4 The Broads Authority have forwarded an update to the Landscape Character assessment confirming that the response from Horning had been actioned.
5.5 Bidwells have requested dates of the Sep and Oct Meetings.  The Clerk confirmed he had passed this on. 
5.6 A £20 donation and thankyou note had been sent from the Group who recently ‘camped’ on the Village Playing Field.  On this matter a discussion followed as although there was no particular problem with the Playing Field, the Village Hall Annexe was left in an awful mess due to lack of adult supervision. 
5.7 Hoveton Parish Council conducted their proposed traffic survey on Norwich Rd, Hoveton between 23 – 29 Aug.  The Council had previously agreed to donate upto £50 to help with costs as and when this survey was conducted.
5.8 Norfolk County Council have forwarded information on the upcoming Tour of Britain event passing through the Parish. 
5.9 Parishioner, Mr P Ingham wrote to Cllr Turpin requesting the Council write to Mitchells & Butler reference the overgrowing weeds on their car park.  It was agreed Cllr Turpin correspond with the Brewery on this matter.
5.10 Victory Housing requested nominations for their ‘Community Heroes’ Award Scheme.  Unfortunately the closing date is to close to place an item in the Horning Reach. 

5.11 The Village Hall Committee confirmed they would discuss a financial donation towards the cost of the repair to the Village Hall car park once the exact costing was known.  The Clerk confirmed he would forward a copy of the Invoice once received from the contractor.
5.12 NorfolkAlc seek nominations and resolutions for their AGM on 01 Nov 12.
5.13 NCC Highways have forwarded the Local List for Validation of County Council Planning Applications with the consultation period ending 19 Oct 12.  The Clerk was requested to forward onto the Planning Committee.

5.14 Jenny Mayne at Victory Housing informed the Council that a decision was soon to be made reference their intentions with the Leeds Way sheltered housing scheme.  She offered the opportunity to meet with the Council once the residents had been informed.  It was agreed that the Clerk contact Jenny and request that she meet outside of a Council Meeting with representatives from the Council.  Cllrs Bourke, Moore and Iddon were happy to attend any such meeting. 
5.15 Cllr Turpin had received a request from the International Caravanning Fellowship of Rotarians for the possible hire of the Playing Fields for an event in May 13.  It was agreed that Cllr Turpin and other Cllrs meet with Village Hall Playing Field Committee to discuss this matter further.
6.   Planning; Cllr Iddon Planning Sub-Committee member gave the following report;
      Planning Committee note - no meeting held

7.   Finance: 

Payments – 

Clerks remuneration Aug 12           £249.23 – 20% tax (£49.85)       £199.38
Expenses Petrol                               19 miles @ 45p p/m                      £8.55  
Expenses photo copies 62 @ 10p per copy                                          £6.20    £214.13 

Tinge Inv 08/2012 Litter Picking                                                                         £130.20
CGM Ground Maintenance Aug                                                                           £81.80 
Horning Village PCC                                                                                           £810.00
C Gilden Inv 43 & 31                                                                                           £255.00

    All the above payments were unanimously approved.

Community Account as at 24 Aug 2012                                                        £12846.23
Business Saver Account as at 23 Mar 2012                                                    £4079.27
8.  Report by the Asset Management Committee: Cllr Bourke, Chairman of the Asset Management Committee gave the following report.
8.1 The month started with Cllr Wilson and Cllr Bourke cleaning the bus shelter. More attention is required on the windows, but it is much improved.  Our next task was to empty the donation box on the village green. A more onerous task than we had expected as red ants had made a nest inside. So after washing all of the money we had £115.27. The design of the box really does need attention and will be added to our list of non-urgent jobs.

8.2  Cllr.Wilson and Cllr Bourke had another look at the playing field with regards an appropriate site for the table-tennis table. With the council's agreement we would like to put it near the steps by the bench. As soon as we give the go-ahead to the company they will deliver it. Cllr Wilson and Cllr Bourke would like to organise a launch day for it so will work together on that.
8.3 Two more benches have been renovated; Mill Hill and the bus stop on Ropes Hill. The Mill Hill bench is to have concrete slabs under it so that it can be secured.

8.4 Some parts of the ‘trim trail’ have developed a wobble. Cllr Bourke has reported this to FLP who will come and repair it. It is not dangerous so they will come when they are next in the area.

8.5 The hedge and undergrowth on Mill Hill is now completely overgrown and unsightly requiring urgent attention. Cllr Bourke believes that Highways have miss understood as when they said it was their responsibility they were talking about the other side of the road, so it seems it is up to us to cut. Robert Kittle has kindly done the hedge in the past, but Cllr Bourke does not feel we can ask yet another favour. Cllr Bourke has contacted CGM who have given me a very rough quote of between £160-£300 as they have not looked at the job. If the council wishes to use them then she will organise a meeting to get a more definite figure.

8.6 There was a problem with the slipway gate as the slipway had become overgrown and the gate was difficult to open. Carol Gilden cleared it , but felt she would like to spend more time on it later in the year as it really needs to be cut right back. Half a day would be enough for her to do it.

8.7 The entrance to the village hall car park is now complete, and Cllr Bourke is very pleased with the results.  NR Asphalt are a company we should make a note of for any future jobs.

8.8 Tomorrow we have the clearing of the edge of the playing field starting around 11am.The more volunteers we have, the quicker the job will get done. If Mrs Turpin would like to take some photos for the web-site Cllr Bourke thinks it would show both the community spirit and also the consequence of dumping unwanted rubbish in this area. 
9. To adjourn the Meeting to allow members of the public to speak: The Chairman closed the Meeting at 20.02 to allow each member of the public present an opportunity to speak (5 minutes per person).  There was still a dead tree over-hanging on the playing field.  It was hoped Robert Kittle would hopeful be able to cut this down.  The Meeting was told about the mess left to the Village Hall Annexe following the recent use of the facilities by an outside group.  The Village Hall Committee were disgusted by the mess confirming they would not permit the use of their facilities to this group again.  Following the recent Garage Sale it was suggested ‘local’ charities benefit from any funds raised.  Speeding on Lower St was raised and it was brought to the attention of the Councillors that 2 properties require attention to their overhanging hedges.   The Meeting re-opened at 20.10.
10. To receive any update from the Car Park Sub-Committee. Due to work commitments and holidays it was not possible to arrange a Meeting this month along with Cllr Iddon requesting past information on the matter which was passed to him without enough time to digest.  It was agreed to add as an Agenda item for the Oct Meeting. 
11. To discuss Parish website.  Mrs A Turpin addressed the Council with a full update and over view on the progress of this website to date.  Mrs Turpin expressed her concerns that she was the only real active member of a small committee tasked with the management of the site which needs moving forward.  A lengthy discussion took place trying to establish the ‘ownership’ of the site so real direction could be given for its future.  The Council agreed that the site should be run by members of the Community and not part of the Parish Council, they already have their own dedicated site.  Cllr Kibler informed the Meeting that he was working on a different format of site, so it was agreed to discuss this item once again at the Oct Meeting.  
12. To receive feedback on the recent Parish Garage Sale.  Cllr Moore informed the Council the Council of a very successful maiden event.  21 Garages participated, 74 maps were old and in total £186.91 was raised.  Thanks were made to Cllr Kibler for printing and Cllr Iddon for the posters.  Parking was perhaps an issue but only occurred for a short period.  Thanks were made to Cllr Moore in her full role in organising this event.
13. To receive any update on the proposed new Diamond Jubilee Community Noticeboard.  Cllr Turpin presented 2 quotes with the Council in full agreement to pursue the quote from Harry Stebbing as the preferred manufacturer.  Reference plaques for the ‘Jubilee Walk’ on the Playing Field newly planted trees, again Cllr Turpin was instructed to pursue further.  Both items will be discussed at the Oct Meeting.
14. To Receive District/County Matters.  District Councillor had nothing to report.  County Cllr Rice informed the Council that New Age Travellers in a white Renault van and a blue rover were in the area causing an awful lot of mess.  He informed the Council that it was a criminal offence to advertise on the roadside and that an individual businessman on Ferry Rd was flouting the rules.  The Council was asked if they were aware of the local bus travelling through the Parish and not stopping.  If this was the case he wished to be informed.  Council was informed of a new County Council Community Construction Funding initiative and any details would be passed to Cllr Bourke.
15. Items for the next Agenda.
Parish website
Report from the car parking sub-committee
Allotments

Progress of the new noticeboard and Jubilee Walk plaques

Finance and budget expenditure

Horning Reach

Community Construction Funding
17. Date and time of next Meeting: The Meeting of the Parish Council 7pm, 01 Oct 2012, St                Benets Hall, 

